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Patient Safety Work Product 

Confidentiality and Non-Disclosure Statement 
 
The American Osteopathic Associations Healthcare Facilities Accreditation Program (HFAP) 
recognizes the Patient Safety and Quality Improvement Act (P.L. 109-41), which extends 
protections to providers reporting patient safety events through a Patient Safety Organization 
(PSO) that is formally recognized by the Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ). 
As a result, HFAPs experience as an independent accrediting body can be utilized by both 
clinicians and entities seeking quality improvement assistance without impact on their 
accreditation status. Full details are described below. 
 
This letter informs providers that HFAP fully complies with the protections outlined in the final 
rule implementing the Patient Safety and Quality Improvement Act. 
 
The HFAP surveyors may ask to view PSWP within the Hospital’s PSES, in order to inform the 
accreditation/certification process and to assist efforts to improve patient safety in healthcare 
organizations. Under the Act, a hospital’s voluntary disclosure of PSWP to its accrediting body 
does not breach the confidentiality of PSWP, nor strip it of the privilege. When hospitals agree 
to permit The HFAP to access and review PSWP, the PSWP so viewed remains confidential 
and privileged. 
 
Section 3.206(b)(8) of the Patient Safety and Quality Improvement Act requires the following: 

• Accrediting bodies are prohibited from taking an accrediting action against a provider 
based on the good faith participation of the provider in the: 
o collection,  
o development,  
o reporting, or  
o maintenance of patient safety work product that is prepared and reported to any 

recognized PSO. 
 

• Patient safety work products that have been reported by a provider through a 
recognized PSO and are voluntarily shared with an accrediting body must address the 
identities of non-disclosing providers by either: 
o Obtaining the agreement of non-disclosing providers to the disclosure of the patient 

safety work product; or 
o Anonymizing the patient safety work product with respect to the identity of non-

disclosing providers identified in the work product. 
 
Further, the Patient Safety and Quality Improvement Act prohibits an accrediting body such as 
HFAP from requiring a provider to disclose patient safety work product. Nor can an accrediting 
body take any specific accrediting action against a provider who refuses to disclose patient 
safety work product to the accrediting body. 
 
For questions or comments about this statement, please contact Joshua Prober, Senior Vice 
President & General Counsel American Osteopathic Association, at jprober@osteopathic.org.  


